

#### **BACKGROUNDER**

No. 3702 | APRIL 7, 2022

# What the U.S. Should Do Now to Minimize the Risk of Global Food Shortages

Daren Bakst, Max Primorac, and Brett D. Schaefer

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

Russia's invasion of Ukraine has increased concerns about a global food shortage, which could cause widespread famine, mass migrations, and political instability.

While food assistance will be necessary, a long-term solution requires U.S. lawmakers to remove regulations that impede food production and trade.

U.S. policymakers also should adopt more effective food aid policies and reverse destructive energy policies that unnecessarily increase food prices.

Russia's ongoing military campaign against Ukraine—which is threatening the upcoming harvest and planting seasons and has elevated prices for natural gas, which is used in manufacturing fertilizer—has raised concerns about a global food shortage. Pre-existing complications, such as lowered production and disrupted supply chains arising from the COVID-19 pandemic, have also contributed to these concerns.

The prospect of a global food shortage has raised the alarm in the global community. At the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) emergency summit in Brussels on March 24, President Joe Biden warned that a global food shortage is "gonna be real," as prices continue to spike following Russia's unprovoked invasion of Ukraine.¹ The White House announced that it would "redouble our continued

efforts to increase global food security and provide direct food aid...to our partners worldwide" in a joint statement with European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen.<sup>2</sup>

In early March, Congress approved \$13.6 billion in aid for Ukraine, \$2.65 billion of it in food and nonfood emergency assistance and \$1.4 billion in refugee assistance.<sup>3</sup> While a much-needed relief for Ukrainians, this assistance will do little to resolve the risk of a global food shortage. To address a broader crisis, the U.S. should remove barriers to U.S. food production, reduce energy-related costs of agriculture, oppose restrictions on trade in commodities, and adopt reforms to maximize the flexibility and cost effectiveness of U.S. food assistance.

# Factors Contributing to a Potential Global Food Shortage

Even before Russia invaded Ukraine on February 24,<sup>4</sup> global food prices were increasing.<sup>5</sup> According to the Food and Agriculture Organization's (FAO's) Food Price Index, food prices in February 2022 were "up 5.3 points (3.9 percent) from January and as much as 24.1 points (20.7 percent) above its level a year ago. This represents a new all-time high, exceeding the previous top of February 2011 by 3.1 points." The Russian invasion of Ukraine has exacerbated these global problems, and could lead to a food shortage.

Many countries, especially in the Middle East and North Africa, look to Ukraine and Russia for key crops, such as wheat and corn. Agricultural imports from Ukraine and Russia are also important to Europe. According to the International Food Policy Research Institute, "Russia and Ukraine exports account for about 12% of total calories traded in the world" and "are among the top five global exporters for many important cereals and oilseeds, including wheat, barley, sunflowers and maize. Ukraine is also an important source of sunflower seed oil, supplying about 50% of the global market." The war has driven global prices higher by restricting export of stored food and threatening future crop production.

Ukraine is having difficulty exporting its stored commodities due to Black Sea ports being blocked by Russian forces. To address this problem, Ukraine is trying to export commodities by train, which is more expensive than and not as efficient as transport by ship. Harvesting crops is also currently difficult in Ukraine and, if the conflict continues, it will likely be difficult for Ukrainian farmers to plant or harvest crops in parts of the country under threat of conflict. The FAO estimates that

between 20 and 30 percent of areas sown to winter crops in Ukraine will remain unharvested during the 2022/23 season, with the yields of these crops also likely to be adversely affected. Furthermore, considerable uncertainties surround Ukrainian farmers' capacity to plant crops during the fast-approaching spring crop cycle.<sup>11</sup>

The war and the West's response to it has also affected fertilizer prices. Russia is a major exporter of fertilizer and a major source of natural gas, which is used to manufacture fertilizer. Russia recently suspended fertilizer exports<sup>12</sup> and many countries, including the United States, have placed sanctions on Russia that have disrupted exports of Russian fertilizer.<sup>13</sup> Belarus, an important potash fertilizer exporter,<sup>14</sup> has also been hit with sanctions.<sup>15</sup> These developments will increase fertilizer prices, which were already extremely high before the war. Any fertilizer price increases are likely to hit developing countries especially hard and will make it more difficult for other countries to make up for global commodity shortfalls.<sup>16</sup>

# **Responding Effectively**

In a bipartisan op-ed, co-chairs of the Senate Hunger Caucus Jerry Moran (R–KS) and Sherrod Brown (D–OH) assert: "Right now, 45 million people across 43 countries are on the brink of famine." The United Nations World Food Program (WFP), which relies on Ukraine for 50 percent of its commodities, avers that the addition of millions of Ukrainian refugees threatens to drive worldwide hunger to "catastrophic" levels. The WFP reported that "at least 155 million people in 55 countries faced acute hunger in 2020—20 million more than 2019." The war in Ukraine has made this already serious problem worse.

The U.S. has responded generously to hunger around the world, including in Ukraine. The U.S. is by far the largest donor of humanitarian assistance worldwide. Since 2021, the U.S. has provided over \$1.1 billion in economic, health, democracy and human rights, and humanitarian assistance to the Europe and Eurasia region. The U.S. also, historically, is the WFP's largest donor and the U.S. provided more than 39 percent of total contributions in 2021. In addition to the U.S. government response, American churches and faith-based organizations have been first in line uto respond to the new refugee crisis in Ukraine, and for decades have responded to world poverty and hunger around the world with billions of dollars in private donations.

While the situation will continue to worsen as long as the conflict continues, there is still time to mitigate the effects on global food prices and supplies. An effective response by U.S. policymakers should be multifaceted and remove or oppose policies that will worsen potential food shortages and lessen the effectiveness of U.S. assistance to affected people around the world. Specifically, the U.S. should:

- **Discourage export restrictions on food and fertilizer.** Some countries will respond to food supply concerns by imposing export restrictions to try to hoard their domestic supplies of key agricultural commodities and fertilizer. As recent history has shown, these actions increase prices by reducing supply, lead to shortages, and hurt low-income importing countries. <sup>24</sup> The United States should lead efforts to discourage the imposition of export restrictions on food and fertilizer, a problem that is already occurring in response to the war. <sup>25</sup> The G7 pledged, "We will avoid export bans and other trade-restrictive measures, maintain open and transparent markets, and call on others to do likewise." <sup>26</sup> This is the right policy, and the U.S. should take the lead.
- **Free up fallow land.** The U.S. Department of Agriculture's Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) pays American farmers to *not* farm their land. As a result, farmland that could be used for growing crops remains fallow. To head off a potential food shortage, farmers should, without penalty, be able to grow crops on idle land in time to increase production this year. Unfortunately, the U.S. Department of Agriculture recently rejected efforts to allow idled CRP land to be used to help prevent a global food shortage. Therefore, Congress should address this issue itself and should temporarily suspend any other federal programs that are discouraging the use of productive farmland. The European Union has already taken similar action. <sup>29</sup>
- Remove countervailing duties on Moroccan fertilizer and refrain from imposing new duties on fertilizer from Trinidad and Tobago. Recently, the United States imposed countervailing duties—taxes on imports that have been subsidized by the governments of the origin countries—on Moroccan phosphate fertilizer imports. These "fertilizer taxes" were questionable in the first place. Considering the war's impact on fertilizer prices, Congress should repeal these duties and also suspend U.S. efforts to impose duties on urea ammonium fertilizer from Trinidad and Tobago.

- End the restrictions on extraction and use of natural gas.
  - The Biden Administration has taken numerous actions to restrict extraction of natural gas, including effectively banning leasing for natural gas exploration and production on federal lands and the Outer Continental Shelf.<sup>32</sup> These actions drive up natural gas prices and, independent of the war and concerns over food supplies, should be rejected. But the current situation provides an additional reason to stop restricting access to natural gas: More than 56 percent of fertilizer used in farming globally is nitrogen fertilizer<sup>33</sup> and natural gas is a critical input for this fertilizer, accounting for 70 percent to 90 percent of its manufacturing cost.<sup>34</sup> Artificially restricting natural gas production worsens the current situation.
- Remove mandates that lead to crops being used for fuel, not food. Congress and the Administration should eliminate the Renewable Fuel Standard, which mandates that U.S. transportation fuel contain a minimum amount of biofuel. This requirement leads to crops, such as corn and soy, being planted with an eye toward being used for fuel instead of meeting food (or feed) demand. By removing the mandate, crops can be planted and ultimately used to meet demand, be it for fuel or food. This would not only likely lead to greater supplies of food, but also potentially reduce prices at the pump, particularly in the long term.
- Support multilateral humanitarian efforts with prudent vetting. The U.S. has provided and should continue to provide resources to alleviate the humanitarian crisis in Ukraine and support WFP efforts to address hunger worldwide. However, humanitarian agencies should not receive a blank check. There is the significant problem of aid diversion to criminal and terrorist enterprises in nonpermissive environments, such as in Yemen<sup>39</sup> and Syria,<sup>40</sup> that caused the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID) to institute a set of comprehensive terrorism-vetting policies of key personnel<sup>41</sup> following a critical Inspector General report.<sup>42</sup> And food aid—essentially free food—should not undercut local farmers or subsidize bad agricultural policies and create long-term aid dependence.
- Eliminate U.S. procurement and shipping rules that unnecessarily increase the cost of food aid. The U.S. provides food assistance in kind, as well as through market-based aid (that is, cash, vouchers, and

funding for local and regional food purchases). Most countries now use market-based aid, but the U.S. still provides over 40 percent of its food assistance through in-kind aid.<sup>43</sup> This increases the cost, because food must be shipped to the destination. Costs are further increased because of requirements that 50 percent of all in-kind aid be shipped on U.S.-flagged ships. Ending these requirements will not prohibit using U.S. food in assistance efforts or shipping on U.S.-flagged vessels when doing so is cost effective, but would provide maximum flexibility for U.S. food assistance and ensure that each dollar is used most effectively.<sup>44</sup>

• Resist calls to use costly assistance mechanisms. The U.S. Senate is pressing the Administration to tap into the \$260 million Bill Emerson Humanitarian Trust, which was established to allow USAID to respond to unanticipated food crises abroad. The trust was last used in 2014 to provide \$50 million in emergency food aid to South Sudan. The trust restricts contracts to U.S. farmers and shippers, thereby tripling program costs. For South Sudan, the estimated additional costs of using the trust were \$130 million. In addition, Congress should revisit the legislation authorizing the trust to eliminate it or reform it to eliminate U.S. purchase and shipping requirements.

### Conclusion

Congress and the Biden Administration can help to stave off a global food crisis—which could stoke famine, mass migration, and political instability. Although food assistance will be necessary, reflexively spending billions more dollars on food aid is not a solution. Instead, U.S. policymakers should seize the unique opportunity to take immediate steps to remove bureaucratic regulations that impede food production and trade, adopt more rational food aid policies, and reverse course on a globally destructive energy policy that unnecessarily raises food prices.

**Daren Bakst** is Senior Research Fellow for Regulatory Policy Studies in the Thomas A. Roe Institute for Economic Policy Studies at The Heritage Foundation. **Max Primorac** is Senior Research Fellow for International Economics and Foreign Aid in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for Foreign Policy at The Heritage Foundation. **Brett D. Schaefer** is Jay Kingham Senior Research Fellow in International Regulatory Affairs in the Margaret Thatcher Center for Freedom at The Heritage Foundation.

## **Endnotes**

- 1. Kyle Morris, "Biden Warns of 'Real' Food Shortage Following Sanctions on Russia," Fox News, March 24, 2022, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/biden-warns-americans-food-shortage-gonna-be-real-following-sanctions-russia (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 2. The White House, "Joint Statement by President Biden and President von der Leyen," March 24, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/03/24/joint-statement-by-president-biden-and-president-von-der-leyen/ (accessed March 30, 2022).
- Kesly Snell, "Congress Passes \$13.6 Billion in Ukraine Aid Along with Government Funding," NPR, March 10, 2022, https://www.npr. org/2022/03/09/1085509937/house-advances-13-6-billion-in-ukraine-aid-along-with-government-funding (accessed April 4, 2022).
- 4. Madeline Fitzgerald, "Russia Invades Ukraine: A Timeline of the Crisis," *U.S. News & World Report*, February 25, 2022, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/slideshows/a-timeline-of-the-russia-ukraine-conflict (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 5. Rob Vos et al., "COVID-19 and Rising Global Food Prices: What's Really Happening?" *International Food Policy Research Institute*, February 11, 2022, https://www.ifpri.org/blog/covid-19-and-rising-global-food-prices-whats-really-happening (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 6. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, "World Food Situation: FAO Food Price Index," 2022, https://www.fao.org/worldfoodsituation/foodpricesindex/en/ (accessed March 30, 2022).
- Hannah Ritchie, "How Could the War in Ukraine Impact Global Food Supplies?" Our World in Data, March 24, 2022, https://ourworldindata.org/ukraine-russia-food (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 8. Joseph Glauber and David Laborde, "How Will Russia's Invasion of Ukraine Affect Global Food Security?" International Food Policy Research Institute, February 24, 2022, https://www.ifpri.org/blog/how-will-russias-invasion-ukraine-affect-global-food-security (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 9. Nik Martin, "Ukraine War: Russia Blocks Ships Carrying Grain Exports," Deutsche Welle, March 30, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/ukraine-war-russia-blocks-ships-carrying-grain-exports/a-61165985 (accessed March 30, 2022), and Silvia Aloisi and Pavel Polityuk, "Ukraine Could Lose \$6 Bln in Grain Exports with Ports Blocked," Reuters, March 21, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/ukraine-could-lose-6-bln-grain-exports-with-ports-blocked-2022-03-21/ (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 10. "Ukraine Exports First Grain by Train to Europe," *The Daily Star*, March 28, 2022, https://www.thedailystar.net/business/global-economy/news/ukraine-exports-first-grain-train-europe-2991961 (accessed March 30, 2022), and Helen Lyons, "Grain by Train: Ukraine Exports by Rail as Russia Controls Seaports," *The Brussels Times*, March 28, 2022, https://www.brusselstimes.com/213218/with-seaports-blocked-ukraine-exports-grain-to-europe-by-train-for-first-time (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 11. "The Importance of Ukraine and the Russian Federation for Global Agricultural Markets and the Risks Associated with the Current Conflict," Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations *Information Note*, March 25, 2022, https://www.fao.org/3/cb9236en/cb9236en.pdf (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 12. Bill Tomson, "Russian Halt to Fertilizer Exports Expected to Boost Prices, Spur Shortfalls," *Agri-Pulse*, March 4, 2022, https://www.agri-pulse.com/articles/17312-russian-halt-to-fertilizer-exports-expected-to-boost-prices-spur-shortfalls (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 13. Tom Polansek and Ana Mano, "As Sanctions Bite Russia, Fertilizer Shortage Imperils World Food Supply," Reuters, March 23, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/sanctions-bite-russia-fertilizer-shortage-imperils-world-food-supply-2022-03-23/ (accessed March 30, 2022), and Maria Jimenez Moya, "Biden's New Sanctions on Russia Could Hit Grain, Fertilizer, Seafood and Luxury Goods," *USA Today*, March 11, 2022, https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/economy/2022/03/11/us-sanctions-russia-biden-order/7000099001/ (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 14. Tristan Bove, "Fertilizer Prices Just Hit a Record High Sparking Fears of Global Starvation and the Worst Food Insecurity Level since World War II," Fortune, March 21, 2022, https://fortune.com/2022/03/21/fertilizer-prices-record-high-food-crisis-middle-east-starvation/ (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 15. Eszter Zalan, "Russian Beachhead Belarus Hit with Sanctions," *EuObserver*, March 2, 2022, https://euobserver.com/world/154469 (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 16. Polansek and Mano, "As Sanctions Bite Russia, Fertilizer Shortage Imperils World Food Supply."
- 17. Jerry Moran and Sherrod Brown, "This Is the Moment for Emergency Global Hunger Programs," *The Hill*, March 23, 2022, https://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/foreign-policy/599452-this-is-the-moment-for-emergency-global-hunger-programs (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 18. Leah Douglas, "U.S. Lawmakers Push for Global Food Aid Funding As UN Warns of Famine," Reuters, March 23, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-lawmakers-push-global-food-aid-funding-un-warns-famine-2022-03-23/ (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 19. James Belgrave and Peyvand Khorsandi, "Acute Hunger at Five-Year High, Study Warns, as Famine Looms for Millions," World Food Program, May 6, 2021, https://www.wfp.org/stories/acute-hunger-five-year-high-study-warns-famine-looms-millions (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 20. Statista, "Economy: Largest Donors of Humanitarian Aid Worldwide in 2021 (in Million U.S. dollars), by Country," January 26, 2022, https://www.statista.com/statistics/275597/largers-donor-countries-of-aid-worldwide/ (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 21. The White House, "FACT SHEET: The Biden Administration Announces New Humanitarian, Development, and Democracy Assistance to Ukraine and the Surrounding Region," March 24, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/03/24/fact-sheet-the-biden-administration-announces-new-humanitarian-development-and-democracy-assistance-to-ukraine-and-the-surrounding-region/ (accessed March 30, 2022).

- 22. World Food Program, "Contributions to WFP in 2021," March 9, 2022, https://www.wfp.org/funding/2021 (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 23. See, for example, "Religious Organizations: Doing Good in the World," in *The Index of Global Philanthropy and Remittances*, Hudson Institute, 2010, p. 35, https://www.hudson.org/content/researchattachments/attachment/978/index\_of\_global\_philanthropy\_and\_remittances\_2010.pdf (accessed April 4, 2022).
- 24. See, for example, Joseph Glauber et al., "COVID-19: Trade Restrictions Are Worst Possible Response to Safeguard Food Security," International Food Policy Research Institute, March 27, 2020, https://www.ifpri.org/blog/covid-19-trade-restrictions-are-worst-possible-response-safeguard-food-security (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 25. See, for example, Eddy Wax and Gabriela Galindo, "5 Reasons War in Ukraine Is a Gut Punch to the Global Food System," *Politico*, March 15, 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/war-in-ukraine-global-food-system-wheat-trade-export/ (accessed March 30, 2022); Megan Durisin, Slav Okov, and Zoltan Simon, "Food Protectionism Is Spreading as Hungary Bans Grain Exports," Yahoo! Finance, March 4, 2022, https://ca.finance.yahoo.com/news/governments-step-protect-food-supplies-162829874.html?guccounter=1 (accessed March 30, 2022); and Julia Horowitz, "War Has Brought the World to the Brink of a Food Crisis," CNN, March 14, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/03/12/business/food-crisis-ukraine-russia/index.html (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 26. European Council, "G7 Leaders' Statement—Brussels, 24 March 2022," https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/03/24/g7-leaders-statement-brussels-24-march-2022/ (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 27. Leah Douglas, Christopher Walljasper, and Karl Plume, "U.S. Farm Groups Urge Sowing on Protected Land as War Cuts Off Ukraine Supply," Reuters, March 23, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/article/ukraine-crisis-usa-grains-idAFL2N2VQ2R1 (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 28. Ximena Bustillo, "Vilsack: Conservation Land Not the Answer to Global Food Crisis," *Politico*, March 4, 2022, https://www.politico.com/newsletters/weekly-agriculture/2022/04/04/vilsack-conservation-land-not-the-answer-to-global-food-crisis-00022609 (accessed April 5, 2022), and Thomas J. Vilsack, Letter, U.S. Department of Agriculture, March 31, 2022, https://www.politico.com/f/?id=0000017f-efb9-d0cd-a3ff-ffb9e0830000 (accessed April 5, 2022).
- 29. Chuck Abbott, "Europe to Till Fallow Land to Offset Food Shortages from War in Ukraine," *Successful Farming*, March 24, 2022, https://www.agriculture.com/news/business/europe-to-till-fallow-land-to-offset-food-shortages-from-war-in-ukraine (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 30. Daren Bakst and Gabriella Beaumont-Smith, "'Fertilizer Taxes' Will Hurt Farmers and Likely Drive Up Food Prices," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, April 5, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/agriculture/commentary/fertilizer-taxes-will-hurt-farmers-and-likely-drive-food-prices.
- 31. International Trade Administration, "Urea Ammonium Nitrate Solutions From the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago: Preliminary Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination and Alignment of Final Determination With the Final Antidumping Duty Determination," Federal Register, Vol. 86, No. 230 (December 3, 2021), p. 68640, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/12/03/2021-26314/urea-ammonium-nitrate-solutions-from-the-republic-of-trinidad-and-tobago-preliminary-affirmative (accessed March 30, 2022), and news release, "Lankford, Colleagues Work to Lower Costs of Fertilizer for US Farmers," U.S. Senator for Oklahoma James Lankford, March 22, 2022, https://www.lankford.senate.gov/news/press-releases/lankford-colleagues-work-to-lower-costs-of-fertilizer-for-us-farmers (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 32. Daren Bakst and Peter St. Onge, eds., "Inflation: Policymakers Should Stop Driving It and Start Fighting It," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 252, January 20, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/markets-and-finance/report/inflation-policymakers-should-stop-driving-it-and-start-fighting-it.
- 33. Statista, "Chemical Industry: Global Consumption of Agricultural Fertilizer from 1965 to 2019, by Nutrient," February 21, 2022, https://www.statista.com/statistics/438967/fertilizer-consumption-globally-by-nutrient/#:-:text=By%202019%2C%20this%20amount%20had,24%20and%2019%20 percent%2C%20respectively (accessed March 30, 2022), and International Fertilizer Association, "Chart: 1.1. Fertilizer Consumption—Historical Trends by Country or Region," 2019, https://www.ifastat.org/databases/graph/1\_1 (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 34. The Fertilizer Institute, "State of the Industry: About the Fertilizer Industry," 2022, https://www.tfi.org/our-industry/state-of-industry-archive/2016/about-the-industry (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 35. Kelsi Bracmort, "The Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS): An Overview," Congressional Research Service, January 31, 2022, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/R43325.pdf (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 36. "Ethanol, the most common biofuel, is made from corn, sugarcane, potatoes, soybeans, and other biomass. In the United States, the most common form of ethanol is corn-based.... The USDA's Economic Research Service notes that 'increased corn prices draw land away from competing crops, raise input prices for livestock producers, and put moderate upward pressure on retail food prices." See Daren Bakst, ed., "Farms and Free Enterprise: A Blueprint for Agricultural Policy," Heritage Foundation Mandate for Leadership Series, 2016, http://www.heritage.org/agriculture/report/farms-and-free-enterprise-blueprint-agricultural-policy, which also includes an in-depth discussion of biofuels policies and the RFS.
- 37. Food associations, such as the American Bakers Association, have expressed significant concern regarding the RFS and its impact on food prices. See "Opinion: How the EPA Can Stop Food Inflation from Getting Worse," Agri-Pulse, January 4, 2022, https://www.agri-pulse.com/articles/17006-opinion-how-the-epa-can-stop-food-inflation-from-getting-worse (accessed April 6, 2022), and Jesse Allen "American Bakers Association Seeks RFS Rollback," American Ag Network, August 5, 2021, https://americanagnetwork.com/2021/08/american-bakers-association-seeks-rfs-rollback/ (accessed April 7, 2022).

38. See U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Renewable Fuel Standard: Information on Likely Program Effects on Gasoline Prices and Greenhouse Gas Emissions," May 3, 2019, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-19-47 (accessed March 30, 2022); "Wall Street Journal Editorial Shines Light on Surging RFS Costs," American Fuel and Petrochemical Manufacturers blog, May 20, 2021, https://www.afpm.org/newsroom/blog/wall-street-journal-editorial-shines-light-surging-rfs-costs (accessed March 30, 2022); and Lucian Pugliaresi, "The Environmental Protection Agency's Renewal Fuel Standard Program," testimony before the Committee on Environment and Public Works, U.S. Senate, February 16, 2022, https://www.epw.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/8/c/8c2e29b8-b783-4b54-8a94-a924c0111f71/6BC5D91D8FFABF0AFDF5F1C68549A435.02-16-2022-pugliaresi-testimony.pdf (accessed March 30, 2022). Further, "biofuels' impact on the overall transportation fuel market is minimal. In 2016, ethanol contributed a paltry 5 percent of the overall transportation fuel market. Natural gas provided 4 percent of the nation's transportation fuel with no mandate in place." See Nicolas Loris and Stephan Jaksch, "Why Congress Should Ditch the Renewable Fuel Standard," Heritage Foundation Commentary, December 5, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/energy-economics/commentary/why-congress-should-ditch-the-renewable-fuel-standard.

- 39. Asher Orkaby, "COVID-19 Tunnel Vision in Arabia: Yemen's Regional Crisis in the Midst of a Global Pandemic," Reliefweb, May 27, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/covid-19-tunnel-vision-arabia-yemen-s-regional-crisis-midst-global-pandemic (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 40. News release, "The International Rescue Committee ('IRC') Agrees to Pay \$6.9 Million to Settle Allegations That It Performed Procurement Fraud by Engaging in Collusive Behavior and Misconduct on Programs Funded by the United States Agency for International Development," U.S. Department of Justice, March 19, 2021, https://www.justice.gov/usao-dc/pr/international-rescue-committee-irc-agrees-pay-69-million-settle-allegations-it-performed (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 41. Bill Steiger and Max Primorac, "USAID Must Protect the Integrity of Its Humanitarian Aid Programs," Devex, July 19, 2021, https://www.devex.com/news/opinion-usaid-must-protect-the-integrity-of-its-humanitarian-aid-programs-100366 (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 42. U.S. Agency for International Development, Office of Inspector General, "Weaknesses in Oversight of USAID's Syria Response Point to the Need for Enhanced Management of Fraud Risks in Humanitarian Assistance," *Audit Report* No. 8-000-21-001-P, March 4, 2021, https://oig.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2021-03/8-000-21-001-P\_0.pdf (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 43. Alyssa R. Casey and Emily M. Morgenstern, "U.S. International Food Assistance: An Overview," Congressional Research Service, February 23, 2021, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R45422.pdf (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 44. Christopher B. Barrett and Vincent H. Smith, "US Emergency Food Aid Programs: In the Current COVID-19 Global Environment, Commonsense Reforms are Overdue," American Enterprise Institute, November 2021, https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/US-Emergency-Food-Aid-Programs. pdf (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 45. U.S. Agency for International Development, "News and Information: The Bill Emerson Humanitarian Trust," July 12, 2021, https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/fact-sheets/bill-emerson-humanitarian-trust (accessed March 30, 2022).
- 46. Ibid.